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Interim visit 

Context and focus of visit 

On 17 March 2020, all routine inspections were suspended due to the COVID-19 
(coronavirus) pandemic. As part of our phased return to routine inspections, we are 
carrying out ‘interim visits’ to further education and skills providers. Interim visits are 
to help learners, parents, employers and government understand how providers are 
meeting the needs of learners and apprentices in this period, including learners with 
high needs and those with special educational needs and/or disabilities.  
 
We intend to return to routine inspection in January 2021 but will keep the exact 
timing under review. 
 
The focus of these visits is on the themes set out below and the findings are based 
on discussions with leaders, managers, staff and learners. 
 

Information about the provider 

Bury College is a large further education college, located in the centre of the market 

town of Bury. It offers courses from foundation to higher education level across most 

subject areas. Nearly two thirds of young people study at level 3. Around a third of 

adults study at entry level/level 1, with the same number studying at levels 2 and 3. 

It provides apprenticeships from level 2 to level 5 in the Greater Manchester region. 

The highest number of learners study A-levels, health and social care and 

construction. The college currently works with a subcontractor who provides mainly 

A-level courses for pupils at a local school. There are 155 learners who have high 

needs. At the previous full inspection inspectors judged the college to be good. 

 
What actions are leaders taking to ensure that they provide an appropriate 
curriculum that responds to the reasonable needs of learners and 
stakeholders and adapts to changed circumstances? 

Leaders responded quickly to the disruption to learning caused by COVID-19 
restrictions. Managers carefully reviewed what learning strategies were more 
effective because of the COVID-19 restrictions. 
 

Leaders implemented a strategy to deliver most learning online. They quickly 
identified learners who did not have access to computers and provided them with the 
necessary resources. Leaders provided additional training to staff to enable them to 
become confident using information learning technology more extensively than 
previously. 
 
Since the start of the autumn term, learners have been benefiting from a large 
proportion of their programme being delivered through face-to-face teaching. 
Leaders are confident that current plans will minimise the impact on learners should 
there be further disruption. For example, where possible learners are attending 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/interim-phase-further-education-and-skills-providers#interim-visits
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college for fewer hours and some of the theoretical aspects of their courses will 
continue to be taught online.  
 
Leaders say that staff have assessed learners’ starting points carefully when they 
returned to college in September 2020 to identify any gaps in knowledge and skills. 

For example, construction learners were affected because they were unable to 
complete part of their practical work. Arrangements are now in place to help them 
catch up. 
 

Leaders are managing significant changes in learner enrolments on a few courses. 
For example, as a result of the pandemic there is a significant rise in learners on 
health and care courses. 
 
Employers told us how the curriculum was adapted for their apprentices who were 

furloughed. For example, apprentices on electrical courses concentrated on the 

theoretical aspects of their course. Employers explained how their apprentices’ 

learning had continued online and with regular support from learning and skills 

coaches.  

 

Where courses rely heavily on practical assessments, such as in childcare, staff at 

the nursery assess apprentices’ practical skills for those who were in work. All 

stakeholders told us that learners and apprentices are receiving additional support to 

help them to catch up if they are behind in their work. 

What steps are leaders, managers and staff taking to ensure that the 
approaches used for building knowledge and skills are appropriate to meet 
the reasonable needs of learners 

 
Leaders and managers responded quickly to adapt the way they communicate with 
learners in order to ensure that they meet their needs. For example, learners had 
support sessions by telephone. Leaders have worked hard to develop a flexible 
curriculum so that staff and learners are prepared for any future disruptions. 
 
Teachers are confident that their revised initial assessment identifies accurately 

learners’ starting points. They recognise that this has never been more important, 

particularly for those apprentices returning to learning and work after a period of 

furlough. For example, it was identified that hairdressing apprentices needed focused 

sessions on colour correction. 

 

Managers and teachers have amended the sequencing of the curriculum to ensure 

that practical skills are now taught earlier in the programme. For example, 

hairdressing learners remotely access teachers’ demonstrations of how to perm hair, 

prior to practising their skills on their own at home.    
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Teachers and assessors use a variety of methods to teach learners online. Knowing 

that they are supported and encouraged by senior leaders and managers to deliver 

innovative teaching has helped them to overcome any fears they may have had. 

 

Staff have provided a wide range of support to learners during the COVID-19  

restrictions. For example, teachers posted workbooks to learners studying English for 

speakers of other languages who did not have access to the internet. They provided 

them with pre-paid envelopes to post their work back so that they could receive 

feedback and continue to make progress. 

 

Teachers are very proud of themselves as well as their learners. They feel that they 

have had a responsive and resilient attitude during the pandemic. Teachers have 

created a culture of support and camaraderie for one another in their continued 

efforts to assure the quality of the curriculum. 

 

How are leaders ensuring that learners are safe and well informed about 
potential risks, including from online sources? 

Leaders identified many learners who were potentially vulnerable at the time when 
the college was only open to some learners due to COVID-19 restrictions. Staff 
contacted these learners and provided weekly support to ensure that they stayed 
safe. 
 
Staff at the college work closely with the local authority to monitor learners who are 
children looked after. For example, learners who became homeless were referred to 
the local authority for rehousing and college staff arranged food parcels.  
 
All staff have continued to receive frequent safeguarding training and updates. 
Teachers said that they had benefited from a range of safeguarding-related support 
in recent months, including training in teaching online safely.   
 
Those learners and apprentices who we spoke to said they felt safe while at college 
and when working online. They know who to contact if they have concerns about 
their safety or well-being. Parents of learners who have high needs were reassured 
by the steps the college took to keep returning learners safe and well. 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) 
regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young 

people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and 

inspects childcare and children’s social care and inspects the Children and Family 
Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher 

training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education 
and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council 

children’s services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding 
and child protection. 

 

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print 
or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 

 
You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format 

or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, 

visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the 
Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 

psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 
 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 

 
Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more 

information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 
 

Piccadilly Gate 
Store Street 

Manchester 

M1 2WD 
 

T: 0300 123 1231 
Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 

W:www.gov.uk/ofsted 
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